Minutes

New York Faculty Council

Meeting: Feb. 3rd, 2010

Multipurpose Room

Call to order: 12:25 p.m.

The minutes from the December 2009 meeting were submitted. The motion to approve the minutes carries unanimously

Harold Brown delivers the news that Thomas O'Sullivan, Associate Professor of Philosophy and Religious Studies, had died of natural causes on Monday evening, February 1st, in his apartment. Harold requested a moment of intense conversation to honor Tom; the request was met with both humor and a reflective silence.

------------------------------------------------------------

Provost Geoff Brackett delivered his update.

Regarding the passing of Tom O'Sullivan, the University is doing everything it can to assist and identify the next of kin. There will be formal recognition and a memorial to honor Tom O'Sullivan will be arranged, in addition to the informal memorials.

The Middle States monitoring report is due in August of this year. Chief issues to discuss in the report are the Faculty Handbook and other issues of Faculty Governance. The Provost expressed confidence that we can achieve the August deadline, and has met with Harold Brown and Susan Berardini (chair of Faculty Affairs) to make sure that everything can be done achieve this goal.

The Provost provided an update on the Dean searches for the Lubin School of Business and the School of Education. Bill McGrath (Senior VP for Administration) is chairing the search for the Lubin dean, while Michelle Simon (Dean of Law School) is chairing the search for the Education dean. Witt/Kieffer is a national executive search firm conducting the executive search. The pools are active and they are developing candidates. Currently, the committee is conducting the 1st review of CVs,  with generally positive results. The Provost wishes to emphasize that this search is a search for the best candidate, and is not limited by time. If the need presents itself, he will make interim appointments of deans.

The VP for Student Affairs, Darnita Killian, has moved to Spelman College in Atlanta. The position is not being replaced in the interim. He has been working with the campus dean for students and the staff in student affairs to establish a more campus-based supervision of student affairs – and its possible that they will not replace this executive level position. Campus-specific identities are becoming much more important. (Meanwhile, an erstwhile cell phone broke into a Sinatra serenade). The Provost has also met with student government organizations to discuss this situation.

Several departments have ongoing searches for faculty for Fall 2010; this is supported by the President. In the current economic situation, it is still important to continue growth and development. 

There are new faculty initiatives. The first is the faculty director of international programs. This position is a reconfiguration, designed to be a faculty position including release time and a stipend. The position is intended to foster interdisciplinary connections between the schools and within the university and to help develop curriculum, thereby leveraging faculty expertise. This position is in the area headed by interim associate provost Christine Shakespeare. The position description will be forwarded to the HYFC and WFC Secretaries for dissemination. 

The Provost has convened a retention advisory board through the OSS. The deans are asked to appoint members to serve and liaise with OSA and the cross-university divisions that deal with advising, student accounts, etc. Part of the responsibility of faculty representation on this board be to communicate information with the various faculty councils and groups. 

Aracelis Norberto has retired from her full-time position, but is continuing on in a part-time position. These are happy circumstances, and a formal sendoff will be scheduled. Sondra Seiter, the administrative director, will be assuming the responsibilities of Aracelis' position. 

----------------------------------------------------------

Vince Barrella provided an update on a meeting last Thursday (1/28/10) of the committee overseeing the financial aid cost overruns (with Margaret Fitzgerald and others). At the meeting, they reviewed a near-final draft of the report. When the final report is released, he intends to recommend that an executive summary of the report be made available to the faculty. In many instances, it appears that good intentions and changes designed to improve situations had poor communications (due to their “newness”). He expects the committee's work to be finished this month. Both Friedman and Whitfield are not part of this committee.

------------------------------------------------------------

Rick Whitfield, the Executive Vice President for Finance and Planning, presented a report on the state of the University's finances. 

The report started with a brief description of the key measures that are used to assess the university's financial performance and stability such as the operating budget in 2010, the cash flow/liquidity, variable rate interest on long term debt, and the endowment value. 

· The revised operating budget for 2010 (effective 10/31/09-11/01/10) provided for an operating deficit of $2.1 million; currently the budget is trending on target to meet that. Reports are going to trustee finance committee, which is closely monitoring the university's situation. 

· The university's operating cash and liquidity remains strong and is close to the forecast, which had been for a deficit cash flow of approx. $2 million. Two weeks ago  the Higher Education Capital Asset Program (HECAP) provided notice of approval for an additional $2 million of matching funds for projects, which is a portion of the overall allocation of $4 million from HECAP; this process has been managed by William McGrath. $1 million of these funds will be used for additional capital projects; the balance will be reserved to be allocated at the President's discretion.

· The Commonfund short-term fund situation has been resolved ahead of the projected June 2010 date. This fund had been managed by Wachovia and was widely used by universities, including Pace; when Wachovia folded in 9/08, the fund was frozen. Subsequent liquidation of the funds took place over a 2 year interval. The recent developments restored the liquidity of $3.3 million of University funds.

· Variable interest rates on long-term debt were initially projected in the approved 2010 budget at a rate of 5.8%. However, trends in the October market on variable interest rates and bonds resulted in a revised projection of a 3.8% rate; the lower rate allowed cost savings of $1.7 million, which was used to offset the reduction in net revenue from the over extension of institutional provided student aid in the Fall.

· As the market has trended upward, the endowment valuation has increased approx. 19% since the beginning of the fiscal year. The endowment had a value of $123 million on 6/30/08, which had declined to $95 million by 6/30/09 (better than industry averages). By the end of 1/30/10, this had risen to $113 million, possibly allowing the increase to allow an adjustment to the unrestricted net assets. 

When questioned asked about the shape of the University and whether default was a possibility, Whitfield expressed disbelief in that possibility and noted that the financing arranged in '06 (subsequently refinanced into a traditional line of credit in '08) provides the foundation to address current challenges in a strategic manner, totally unlike the situation in ‘06. This leaves the University with a strong liquidity base and the facility to strategically make decisions to gain back revenue.

Picheng Lee asked about the university's plan to repay a note for $58 million due in 2017 (described in the 6/30/09 financial statement). Whitfield discussed that the long term debt declined from $169 million to $126 million. Due to the 2006 decrease in enrollment, $34 million was borrowed from Merrill Lynch to cover revenue shortfall. That financing was in total $62 million of long-term debt (30 yrs). In November '08, the remaining $58 million of financing was restructured into a traditional line of credit. Due to the financial needs between semesters, the full amount of $58 million was drawn on in June and repaid a short time later in July. As of last week, no money was drawn and no notes were payable.

Walter Antognini asked about the expiration of the Merrill Lynch line of credit in 2017. ML guaranteed renewal for an additional 4 year. However, ML would not guarantee a price too far in advance. Although ML provided an 8.5 year commitment in 2008, the terms will be renegotiated at the 4.5 year mark. The line of credit is guaranteed renewable and non-callable. However, they are building relations with other banks as a prudent measure.

Picheng Lee asked about the $20 million deficit overrun due to financial aid, and its effect on the unrestricted net assets, which were currently less than $20 million, and inquired whether there was a possibility that the unrestricted net assets could go negative. Whitfield reported that the situation is being managed very closely. Unrestricted net assets decreased due to approximately $3 million of operating deficit, while the remaining decreases were driven by the impact the recession had on market conditions. This was a one year adjustment, and should be positively affected by the observed trends in the endowment increase mentioned earlier.  The non-operating adjustments made to unrestricted net assets are not controllable and driven by market conditions at a point in time, June 30, each year.

President Friedman mentioned that the characterization of a $20 million deficit was not accurate, due to the unpleasant cost reductions which saved $18 million. The current projection is now a $2 million deficit. There are potentially two types of losses: operating budget losses (such as the $2 million) and declines in the market values of securities and interest rates, and the value of endowed accounts (especially newly endowed accounts). These losses are written against the value of unrestricted net assets. These values change daily, but are accounted for every June 30th. The university is linked to the national economy in this way; if the market situation continues to improve, then unrestricted net assets should increase. 

Joseph DiBenedetto asked about the interest rate swap. Whitfield described that the running value of this has been fairly constant at -$5 million, but is monitored weekly.

------------------------------------------------------------

President Steve Friedman delivered his update.

The President expressed his regrets for Tom O'Sullivan, and described his first memory of meeting Tom in the Faculty Dining room over a discussion of whether it was permissible for students to wear pajamas to class. 

He introduced Tom Torrelo. He is the new head of University Relations and comes from RPI. He has experience in social networking initiatives. 

In his report on spring enrollment, he notes that it is “about” on target, including registered students who have not paid their tuition. The registration void date is ahead. The number of new students in the spring term is somewhat down from the budget predictions, while the number of returning students is substantially above the budget predictions. The number of graduate students is also ahead of budget. Financial aid costs are ahead of schedule. Based on all of these parameters, he expects that the University should remain on budget. 

He also described the new financial aid reporting process. One of the problems associated with the introduction of Banner is that is was not accompanied by a data warehouse. Banner is a transactional warehouse; ie, data is updated. In contrast, a data warehouse is a daily archiving of the data. For example, the VP for Enrollment Robina Schepp has been maintaining her own data warehouse. As an advance of our Banner system, we have designed a data warehouse for financial aid and enrollment data. The president showed a graphic illustrating the format of the data report; the data information in this report is refreshed every day. In this new system, there are various possible views: total aid, new student aid, athletic aid, etc. can be compared to the predicted budget values. All of the changes to data can be viewed in an executive summary. Careful budget summaries for each cohort group. This tool lets us compare our results to the current budget, but also compare to the prior year's budget. This tool requires retrospective data, and its possible that Robina Schepp's archived data may be useful. This tool is expected to be online shortly, although it is not fully operational. The next step is to try to create better projection techniques for the information. For example, it would be possible use downloaded FAFSA forms to quickly extrapolate financial aid contributions from the parents and the university. Package steps coming next. 

The President is dealing with both Faculty Councils concerning the resolution on the re-appointment of Geoff Brackett. He has sent a memo to Vince and Peg Fitzgerald on the appointment of an ad-hoc review committee. Joe Pastore will chair the committee; there will be 14 members, 8 of the 14 will be faculty members chosen by the Faculty Councils and by the relevant schools, with a sprinkling of administration members. He will circulate the charge to committee as soon as it is established. The procedure he is adopting is in accordance with the Faculty Council resolutions. 

The $100 million capital campaign is now $98 million. The President expects that it should be in excess of $100 million by the end of April. 

The site plans for NY and Pleasantville are nearing completion. Although there are doubters, this process charts the university's physical future for the next 10-15 years. For example, the construction on the Pleasantville campus looks like isolated buildings. The first and most important step is to move the Briarcliff Manor dorm students to Pleasantville. They are also investigating 3rd party housing. The first step is a feasibility study – and they're about to put out an RFP for the feasibility study. The Pleasantville move is a big project and will probably take at least 2 years in terms of local zoning regulations, but if you don't start you will never finish. The Westchester site plan was presented to the WFC at the December 2009 meeting; it is expected that the New York site plan will be approximately presented at the April 2010 meeting.

Technology modernization is proceeding. New and modern classrooms are being  constructed. So far we have modernized 7 classrooms in NY, and 6 in Pleasantville. From the $2 million allocation from HECAP, the university has received $1 million to renovate the large lecture halls, while the remaining $1 million will be used to increase cash reserve. All of the dorms will be wireless by the end of the month. 

Next year's 2011 budget is expected to be a tight budget. Unfortunately, we can not  take all of the excess financial aid away in one year, particularly with high levels of unemployment. Built into this budget is a modest tuition increase and decrease in financial aid for continuing students. A salary increase has been programmed into the budget. In addition, we are also continuing to invest in faculty searches. Success depends on growth and excellence of programs. 

The President is not quite ready to talk about budget compensation, since they are still considering interesting recommendations from University budget committee. 

Enrollment is a combination of both new student enrollment and enrollment management. It's important to think of total enrollment; moreover, total enrollment is a process that everyone contributes. Perfect execution in this process is important; for example, 2006 was more a failure of execution than a result of the tuition increase. All factors contribute: housing, Building and Grounds, OSA, advisers, professors. In fact, it's hard to find individuals who don't affect enrollment. One possibility discussed with the Board of Trustees is an arrangement under which a portion of the net tuition would be moved towards a bonus for full-time employees. This would alleviate the problems with the constraints on compensation during the last couple of years.  Moreover, this  emphasizes that the process of making students excited to attend Pace is not a solitary “row boat” – rather it's a “longboat” with many oarsmen. 

Demos Athanasopoulos asked whether the salary bonus would be university-wide or campus-dependent? Basically, he doesn't want his contributions to the New York campus to aid people on other campuses. Joseph DiBenedetto suggested that maybe the bonuses should be based on individual faculty contributions, while Amy Rogers suggested a department-based apportionment.

The President asked to reflect philosophically. We are a single University. This process is about increasing net tuition earnings, not about increasing the revenue in particular departments. He noted that historically proper funding had not been consistently allocated to departments to maintain programs. However, he noted that this is a one-boat strategy, where we all work together for a common beneficial goal.

Vince Barrella mentioned that Demos is starting to sound like a Republican. 

There being no old business, and no further new business, announcements were made.

Marijo O'Grady announced that on Feb. 11 at 5pm there would be ice-skating in Battery Park “Pace skates for Haiti”. The fee is $10 and includes skate rental. $2 goes back to Haiti.

Joseph DiBenedetto asked about the CDFPT reports. Demos Athanasopoulos said that the report would be released next month. 

The call was made to adjourn and adjournment was passed at 1:30 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Daniel Strahs

Secretary, New York Faculty Council

Attendance list:

	Full-time NY Faculty
	Department / Unit

	Anderson, Dennis 
	CSIS

	Antognini, Walter 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Athanasopoulos, Demosthenes
	Chemistry & Physical Sciences

	Bachenheimer Bruce
	Management & Management Science

	Barnet, Todd 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Barrella, Vincent 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Brown, Harold 
	Philosophy / Religious Studies

	Bynoe, Anne 
	Economics

	Byrne, John C.
	Management and Management Science

	Chiagouris, Larry
	Marketing

	Dai, Zhaohua
	Chemistry & Physical Sciences

	DiBenedetto, Joseph
	Accounting

	Dory, John 
	Management and Management Science

	Dwyer, Cathy
	Information Systems

	Evans, Brian
	Education

	Feinman, Samantha                           
	School of Education

	Henthorne, Tom 
	English

	Herman, Susan                                    
	Dyson College of Arts and Sciences

	Hussey, Mark 
	English

	Jay, Karla 
	English

	Kazlow, Michael 
	Mathematics

	Kessler, Eric 
	Management and Management Science

	Kilbane, James
	School of Education

	Kretchik, Grant
	Performing Arts

	Lala, Vishal                         
	Lubin School of Business

	Lee, Picheng
	Accounting

	Levine-Keating, Helane
	English

	Magaldi, Arthur
	Legal Studies and Taxation

	Marafioti, Martin
	Modern Languages & Cultures

	Meffe, Robert
	Performing Arts



	Miller, Rhonda
	Performing Arts

	Morreale, Joseph
	Economics

	Murphy, Mary Ann
	Communication Studies

	Nankin, Conrad
	Marketing

	O’Callaghan, Susanne
	Accounting

	Rabinowitz, Allan
	Accounting / Publishing

	Rafferty, Yvonne
	Psychology

	Raskin, Sherman
	English /Publishing

	Raubicheck, Walter
	English

	Ray, Ipshita                                
	Lubin School of Business

	Rogers, Amy
	Performing Arts

	Roland, Joan
	History

	Sharkey, John
	Chemistry & Physical Sciences

	Strahs, Daniel
	Biology & Health Sciences

	Topol, Martin
	Marketing

	Ward, Alfred
	Psychology

	Wiener, Robert
	Legal Studies

	Winch, Janice
	Management and Management Science

	Woertendyke, Ruis
	Theater / Fine Arts

	Zaslow, Emilie
	Communications Studies


	GUESTS
	Department / Unit / Office

	Marijo O'Grady
	Student Affairs

	Geoff Brackett
	Provost

	Mel Isaacson
	Library

	Karen Berger
	Marketing – Lubin Assoc Dean - WFC

	Bill McGrath
	Administration


